CASWELL COUNTY BOARD OF EDUCATION MINUTES

May 9, 2016

The Caswell County Board of Education met in regular session on Monday, May 9, 2016, at 6:30 p.m. in the Whitley Administration Building of Caswell County Schools.  Members present:  Chairman June Dailey, Vice Chairman Gladys Garland, Sylvia Johnson, Donna Hudson, Ross Gwynn, Mel Battle, and Betty Sartin.  Others present include Interim Superintendent Dr. Douglas Barker, Nicole McGhee, Crystal Kessler, Tammy Shelton, Zachary Walker, Austin Shelton, Emily Buchanan, Medina Jones, Madison Carroll, Kayla Kinard, Ronnie Carroll, Woodrow Gwynn, Alan Bernal, Alan Mustain, William Smith, Aniya Royal, Cara White, Jerry Hatchett, Carol Boaz, Bailey Talbott, Kyle Upchurch, John Cannon, and Evangelina Balmori.  Connie Kimrey recorded the minutes.  (Note:  Others may have been present but did not sign the roster).  
I. A. 
CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order and a moment of silence was observed followed by the pledge of allegiance. 

I. B. 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Sylvia Johnson moved, seconded by Gladys Garland, to approve the minutes of the April 25, 2016, regular meeting and February 29, 2016, joint meeting with county commissioners as presented.  The motion carried unanimously.
I. C. 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Gladys Garland moved, seconded by Sylvia Johnson to approve the agenda as presented with changes noted by Superintendent.  The motion carried unanimously.

Additions/changes:
Two additional transfer requests





AIG plan moved to reports





Contract for water heater @ Dillard (Thermal Resources Sales, Inc.)





Contract for change order @ Oakwood (S&S)

I. D. 
ANNOUNCEMENTS

Dr. Barker recognized Mrs. Emily Buchanan, Principal at N.L. Dillard who was in attendance and introduced Mrs. Medina Jones to the Board.  Mrs. Jones is the new Assistant Principal at N.L. Dillard Middle School.  Mrs. Jones expressed how excited she is to be a part of Caswell County Schools and is looking forward to serving in her new position.  The Board welcomed her and expressed their sentiments to her as well.

I. E.
PUBLIC COMMENTS

Alan Bernal, 4856 Foster Road, Providence, NC  27315
Alan Bernal, a student at Bartlett Yancey, addressed the board with an issue regarding homeroom.  He noted that his homeroom class usually begins ten-minutes before his first period class.  Usually during this time announcements are made.  He recently had to change his transportation method to arrive to school and is needed at home to assist with health issues for his mother.  This makes him late for homeroom.  He expressed concerns with being late for homeroom and noted after a certain amount he will be sent to ISS and possibly not receive credits for his first period class.  He stated that homeroom begins at 7:50 a.m. – 8:00 a.m. and first period begins at 8:05 a.m.  He has not had issues up until recently due to his method of transportation to school and the health issues with his mother.
Odessa Gwynn, 153 Ninth Ave., Yanceyville, NC  27379

Mrs. Gwynn addressed the board regarding a water leak she was made aware of that occurred at Bartlett Yancey High School.  Mrs. Gwynn expressed concerns with the length of time that was taken to correct the problem and questioned if in fact, it has been corrected.  Mrs. Gwynn also stated the amount of the water bill for the school system and for tax payers of Caswell County.  Mrs. Gwynn asked board members to check into why this took nineteen months to find this out.

Mrs. Gwynn also expressed concerns with bus drivers not being provided a job description.  She questioned whose responsibility it is to clean the bus, the bus windows, if a child gets sick, etc.  She requested a job description in November and was told that was being worked on.  She stated she had not received it and went online to the State.  The State referenced these decisions are made on a local level.  Dr. Barker responded that job duties are reviewed with bus drivers in the bus driver orientation.  Dr. Barker requested Mrs. Gwynn provide a list of questions she would like answered and he would follow-up with her.

Ronnie Carroll, 212 Mac Carroll Drive, Providence, NC  27315

Mr. Carroll expressed his appreciation to the board for their efforts to the students and community of Caswell County.  He stated he owns and operates a convenience store which sells lottery tickets.  He received a pamphlet that details where the money is distributed to Caswell County and felt this was something worth sharing.  Dr. Barker thanked him for bringing this to their attention and stated it is in fact a good thing; however, the money that is allotted through the lottery system is funding that was once provided by the State and has been taken away.  In all actuality, the school system only received $186,000 from the lottery funds.

II.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS
None at this time.

III.
NEW BUSINESS

1. Consent Agenda
a. Requests for Transfer

Dr. Barker recommended approval of consent agenda as presented.  Mel Battle moved, seconded by Betty Sartin to approve consent agenda as presented.  The motion carried unanimously.
Requests for Transfer:
2016-17

Henderson, Keely

Caswell
to
Rockingham


4th
Lindsay, Jordan

Caswell
to
Rockingham


9th
Sutton, Emma


Caswell
to
Rockingham


2nd
Sutton, Tucker


Caswell
to
Rockingham


2nd
2015-16 (remainder of year)

Davis, Ivyon


Person

to
Caswell


4th
Barnette, Iyonna

Person

to
Caswell


2nd
2. Emergency Safety Showers – Global Industrial
Dr. Barker reviewed information on emergency safety shower for the science department and the need due to safety concerns.  Two systems are needed and are portable at a cost of $5,898 each.  Funds will be used from allocated funds for furniture line item.  Dr. Barker stressed we cannot put this off any longer due to this being a safety concern.  Upon review, Dr. Barker recommended approval with Global Industrial to purchase two Hughes mobile self-contained emergency safety shower at a cost of $5,898.00 each.  Sylvia Johnson moved, seconded by Betty Sartin to approve purchase of two emergency safety showers at a cost of $5,898.00 each.  The motion carried unanimously.

3. LINQ Contract 
Dr. Barker reviewed information on contract with LINQ which will be used by finance and human resource departments.  After the initial purchase, the school system will see a significant savings by paying a $3,995 annually.  Initial training will be provided for the finance director, payroll, human resource director and human resource administrative assistant.  Additional training will be provided to teachers, directors, etc. at a later time.  It is planned to implement in July as our current contract ends in June.

Upon review and discussion, Dr. Barker recommended approval of contract with LINQ at a cost of $14,395.  Sylvia Johnson moved, seconded by Mel Battle to approve contract with LINQ at a cost of $14,395.  The motion carried unanimously.

Education Management Systems, Inc., 4110 Shipyard Blvd., Wilmington, NC  28403

Ph:  800-541-8999 / Fax: 910-799-5427

4. Career and College Promise / Piedmont Community College
Dr. Barker reviewed the Career and College Promise Agreement as the Board has approved in the past.  He noted classes they plan to offer as outlined in the agreement if enough interest and recommended approval.  Gladys Garland moved, seconded by Ross Gwynn to approve the Career and College Promise Agreement as presented.  The motion carried unanimously.

5. Master Services Agreement (VIF) 
Dr. Barker shared information with the board regarding the agreement with VIF International and noted that this was never brought to the board upon hiring a VIF teacher.  This should have been approved prior to hiring the individual and needs to be approved.  Dr. Barker noted the board can cancel the agreement at any time and the agreement is for a four year period.  Dr. Barker recommended approval of the Master Services Agreement as presented.  Mel Battle moved, seconded by Donna Hudson to approve the Master Services Agreement as presented.  The motion carried unanimously.

Master Services Agreement – VIF International Education

The Center for International Education Inc., dba VIF International, P.O. Box 3566, Chapel Hill, NC  27515

6. NCSBA Membership Dues and Legal Assistance Fund 
Dr. Barker shared information for board approval with NCSBA.  This needs to be paid prior to July 1st and requires board approval due to the amount.  Sylvia Johnson moved, seconded by Betty Sartin to approve membership dues and legal assistance fund with NCSBA in the amount of $13,477 as presented.  The motion carried unanimously.
7. Boy Scout Eagle Project 
Dr. Barker shared a request from a student to build a picnic shelter near the greenhouse area at the high school as part of an eagle project.  All materials will be provided at no cost to the school system.  Upon reviewing the drawing Dr. Barker recommended approval with the stipulation that it meets all requirement required by the building inspector as well as obtaining the building permit.  

Gladys Garland questioned if this will allow an opening for others to do something similar to this?  Dr. Barker responded that it would; however, if all requirements are met and the proper channels are followed that it could be beneficial to the school system.  This particular project had met all those guidelines.

Sylvia Johnson questioned if any type of gravel or cement would be included?  Dr. Barker stated he was not aware of any and that may be something the board would like to look into upon completion of the project.

Upon review and discussion, Dr. Barker recommended approval of the request from boy scout to build a picnic shelter with condition that building meets building inspector requirements as well as obtaining a building permit.  Ross Gwynn moved, seconded by Betty Sartin to approve boy scouts request for a picnic shelter with stipulations provided by Superintendent as presented.  The motion carried unanimously.

8. Capital and Expense Budget 2016-2017 
Dr. Barker reviewed the information presented for the capital and current expense budget and noted that an additional request of $165,000 was included as per recommendations from the board.  The county manager requested this be submitted by May 13th.  Dr. Barker noted to continue to keep the people and current programs in place it will require using ½ million from fund balance.  The figures as presented will be submitted to the county manager for their review and consideration.  
Upon review and discussion, Dr. Barker recommended the board approve the capital and current expense budget for 2016-17 as presented.  Donna Hudson moved, seconded by Gladys Garland to approve the 2016-17 current expense and capital budget as presented.  The motion carried unanimously.

9. Resolution 
Chairman Dailey read aloud the resolution for Virginia Walker, a former employee, who recently passed away.  Gladys Garland moved, seconded by Sylvia Johnson to approve the resolution as presented.  The motion carried unanimously.

Resolution in Memorial and Appreciation

Of the Life of

Virginia Thompson Walker


WHEREAS, Virginia Thompson Walker was born on April 3, 1931, and formerly resided at 579 Park Springs Lake Road, Providence, NC  27315,  at the time of her death on April 19, 2016, and

WHEREAS, Virginia Walker was a faithful and loving wife and mother and her family’s welfare was her major and constant concern; and

WHEREAS, Virginia Walker was an active member of Bethel United Methodist Church; and

WHEREAS, Virginia Walker graduated from Cobb Memorial High School and enjoyed playing softball.  She worked as a custodian for Caswell County Schools at Duncan Elementary School and later at North Elementary, prior to her retirement.  She will be remembered by her Community and Board of Education for her leadership and her commitment to education; and being known for her benevolence and servant’s heart to children; and

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Caswell County Board of Education wishes to honor the memory of Virginia Walker and expresses its sympathy to her family by causing a copy of this Resolution to be spread upon the official minutes of the Board of Education and a copy forwarded to the family.

This the 9th day of May 2016.

June Dailey, Chairman




Gladys Garland, Vice Chairman

Donna R. Hudson




Betty M. Sartin

Ross Gwynn, Jr.





Sylvia B. Johnson

Mel O. Battle





Dr. Douglas N. Barker, Interim Superintendent

10. Contract – Thermal Resource Sales, Inc.
Dr. Barker reviewed information on contract to replace hot water heater at N.L. Dillard Middle School.  The current water heater had a five-year warranty and the new heater will have a 25-year warranty.  Due to the size of the old water heater a considerable amount of man power will be needed to remove from the current location.  Dr. Barker plans to wait until school is out if the problem does not escalate and replace with the new water heater over the summer.  Maintenance Director will continue to monitor the situation daily.  Upon review, Dr. Barker recommended approval of contract with Thermal Resource Sales, Inc. for a new water heater at a cost of $37,585.00 as presented.  Gladys Garland moved, seconded by Betty Sartin to approve the contract with Thermal Resource Sales, Inc. at a cost of $37,585.00 as presented.  The motion carried unanimously.
Thermal Resource Sales, Inc., 600 Airport Blvd., Suite 400, Morrisville, NC  27560

Ph:  919-785-0090 / Fax:  919-785-0089


Water Heater by PVI Inc. (Model: 1500 L 400 A-TP-1 / Serial:  105995 / 

Option: Custm-Rotat


400 gallon duplex stainless steel (AquaPLEX) Vessel, 25 year warranty


1st year service policy / Factory authorized startup

11. Contract – S&S
Dr. Barker reviewed a change order with S&S to make necessary needed changes to the project at Oakwood.  This will close in the drop ceiling as well as make modifications to the metal poles to present a complete look.  These were overlooked in the original design and Dr. Barker felt this is needed to complete this project.  Upon review and recommendation from Dr. Barker, Mel Battle moved, seconded by Donna Hudson to approve change order with S&S as presented at a cost of $14,631.00.  The motion carried unanimously.

S&S Building & Development LLC / Alley, Williams, Carmen & King
740 Chapel Hill Road, Burlington, NC  27216 / Ph:  336-808-1328 / Fax:  336-808-1329

Total Change Order Request:  $14,631.00

IV.
REPORTS
AIG Plan
Carol Boaz reviewed the AIG plan and noted changes from last year.  All State standards are included as well as the following:  
· State required identification of students in K-2 (at a minimum the expectation was for the plan to address the highly gifted, those entering kindergarten early, and grade acceleration)

· As a steering committee, the decision was made to lower the EOG/EOC percentile to a percentile rank of 88 or higher on the 2nd and 3rd pathways for identification

· An expectation of having sweeping screenings in addition to the third grade CogAt aptitude test.  Other indicators for possible referral will include:

· Students who score in the 90th or higher percentile on the EOG/EOC in grades 3-12

· Students whose name appears in 10 of 16 boxes on the Teacher Observation Chart in grades K-8

· Students who are reading above a year ahead of benchmark levels on Text Reading Comprehension levels for students in grades K-3

· Any student referred for grade acceleration or early entry to kindergarten

Upon review, Mel Battle questioned the demographics.  Mrs. Boaz provided a handout for board members to review.  It was suggested by Dr. Barker to provide a percentage by ethnicity by school and will be included in the next packet when AIG plan will be approved.  Donna Hudson also expressed that she would like to spend funding on students who need remediation and do a better job of identifying students.  She also would like to see acceleration projects for the advanced students as the AIG student growth is just as important as remediation.

Finance Report

Crystal Kessler, Finance Director, shared an in-depth report with the board and noted this report can be generated at any time.  This gave a detailed look at where we actually are with the budget noting beginning, current and remaining amounts in the budget.  It listed expenses and revenue along with a two-digit budget code for reference.

V.
SUPERINTENDENT UPDATES
Dr. Barker quickly reviewed the construction at Oakwood is coming along nicely and with the changes approved during the meeting the anticipated completion is estimated for the middle of June.  He also noted that the students and staff have adapted very well to the construction and felt that board will be pleased with the final outcome.

VI.
CLOSED SESSION

Gladys Garland made a motion to go into closed session for the purpose of considering a personnel action that involves an officer or employee of this Board (NC General Statute 143-318.11(a)(6); and for the purpose of discussing information that is privileged, confidential or not a public record (NC General Statute 143-318.11(a)(1) and to confer with legal counsel after a short break.   Donna Hudson seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.
VII. 
OPEN SESSION

Ross Gwynn made a motion to return to open session.  Gladys Garland seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.
VIII.
PERSONNEL LISTING
Dr. Barker recommended approval of personnel as presented with additional request as presented along with administrator’s contracts and probationary teachers as presented.  Gladys Garland moved, seconded Betty Sartin.  The motion carried unanimously.  
	Employment
	

	Finance / Central Office
	Brenda Scales – Payroll Specialist (Replaces Gina Watlington) – Eff. 5/23/16

	Central Office
	Emily Buchanan – CTE/Secondary Education (Replaces Elizabeth Standafer) – Eff. July 1, 2016

	
	

	Retirement
	

	Oakwood Elementary
	Paula Owen, Teacher – Eff. 6/30/16

	
	

	Resignation
	

	Oakwood Elementary
	David Scott, Principal – Eff. 6/30/16

	N.L. Dillard
	Erin Roche, Teacher – Eff. 6/13/16

	
	

	Leave Notification
	

	North Elementary
	Terri Snead, Teacher – Eff. 5/5/16 – 6/3/16

	
	

	Substitutes
	Gladys Graves – Eff. 5/10/16

	Cafeteria Substitute
	Lucy Johnson – Eff. 5/10/16 (cafeteria)


Administrator Contracts:

	Administrator
	Area
	Expires
	Extension
	New Contract Expires

	Dr. Sammy Shields
	Asst. Supt.

Testing/Accountability
	2016
	1 year
	2017

	Carol Boaz
	Elem. Curriculum
	2016
	4 years
	2020

	Nelson Showalter
	EC
	2016
	4 years
	2020

	
	
	
	
	

	Principals/Asst. Principal
	
	
	
	

	JoAnna Gwynn
	BYHS
	2016
	4 years
	2020

	Andrew Tyrrell
	North Elementary
	2016
	4 years
	2020

	Shannon Gammon
	South Elementary
	2016
	n/a
	n/a

	
	
	
	
	

	Jennifer O’Briant (AP)
	BYHS
	2016
	2 years
	2018

	Steve Evans (AP)
	BYHS
	2016
	1 year
	2017


Probationary Teachers Contracts 2016-2017
	BYHS
	Dillard
	North
	Oakwood
	South
	Stoney Creek

	June Akers
	Julia Allen
	Deborah Arnold
	Elizabeth Brown
	Casey Allmond
	Teedgra Blackstock

	Andrea Anika
	Kayla Alexander
	Tabitha Atkins
	Andrew Craig
	Carlene Bailey
	Tabitha Faulkner

	Jonathan Barnes
	Anna Brandon
	Kelly Brown
	Christine Crozier
	Jessica Chester
	Elizabeth Kirby

	Jenna Bengal
	Tamara Breedlove
	Chelsea Carhuff
	Cary Cumbo
	Sheree Fuquay
	Samantha Lawrence

	Rita Best
	Joshua Brumfield
	Mary Chavez
	Kimberly Doran
	Angelyn Hall
	Kimberly New

	Bryanna Boaz
	Correta Clark
	Danya Diggs
	Laurie Dunman
	Rhonda McFalls
	Melissa Parson

	Rebecca Brewer
	Sherri Crumpton
	Maggie Millwood
	Kathryn Edmonds
	Laura Wannamaker
	Mauriah Smith

	Megan Brixius
	Jessica Cutts
	Susan Painter
	Erin Hancock
	Brenda Withers
	Jasmine Wilson

	Jamie Buchanan
	Sonia Granado
	
	Laura Haney
	Yvette Worsham
	Monica Zupancich

	Darnell Dumas
	Margaret Hinrichs
	
	Jennie Hodnett
	
	

	Anna Foster
	Stephanie Hollifield
	
	Megan Maggiore
	
	

	Steven Funderburk
	Charity Ireland
	
	Tonia Malpass
	
	BYAB

	Steven Gordon
	Kristie McDowell
	
	Tabitha Miles
	
	Lauren Appel

	Jolandria Graves
	Kimberly Meadows
	
	Helen Moore
	
	Joseph Bunch

	Althea Gwynn
	Casey Owen
	
	Paula Owen
	
	

	Karla Hernandez
	Ann Pickard
	
	Elizabeth Powell
	
	

	Carshina Ingram
	Katherine Pinkleton
	
	Lauryn Thomas
	
	

	Shari Manning
	Brenda Reid
	
	Hannah Weatherald
	
	

	Adam Moore
	Lisa Strader
	
	Melissa Gillie
	
	

	Stephen Poindexter
	Robert Thomas, Jr.
	
	
	
	

	Emily Reagan
	Desmond Thompson
	
	
	
	

	Adhemar Renuart
	Matthew Trent
	
	
	
	

	Sandra Simpson
	Patricia Walton
	
	
	
	

	Allen Smith
	Doretha Winstead
	
	
	
	

	Keith Smith
	
	
	
	
	

	Michael Staats
	
	
	
	
	

	Melissa Teets
	
	
	
	
	

	Brian Totten
	
	
	
	
	

	David Weathersby
	
	
	
	
	


IX.
COMMUNICATIONS

· Chairman Dailey reviewed request from NCSBA Action Center and there was no interest from the board to proceed.
· Dr. Barker shared information from Carolina Ceiling for the board to review and stated he will continue to investigate.
· Dr. Barker suggested changing the time of the May 23rd board meeting to 9:00 a.m. to allow time for board members to have lunch at the school prior to summer vacation and change the June 13th meeting to begin at 6:30 p.m.  All board members were in agreement with the time changes.

· Chairman Dailey stated there will be a special called meeting on Thursday, May 12th beginning at 9:30 a.m. in the board room.

IX.
BOARD MEMBER OBSERVATIONS

Mel Battle expressed concern with marquee signs at the schools not being kept current.  Others stated the sign at the high school may need new letters and noted that the racks are randomly left open.
X.  
ADJOURN
Ross Gwynn made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 10:05 p.m., Sylvia Johnson seconded the motion and it carried unanimously.  The next regular meeting of the Board of Education will be held on Monday, May 23, 2016, at 9:00 a.m. in the Whitley Administration Building.
_______________________________                               _____________________________

              June B. Dailey                                                                     Dr. Douglas N. Barker
                 Chairman                                                                         Interim Superintendent
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